



Comment on Proposed Streamlining Medicaid Eligibility Rule

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services
U.S. Department of Health & Human Services

OCTOBER 28, 2022

Submitted by:

Sam Adolphsen
Visiting Fellow

Stewart Whitson
Visiting Fellow

Jonathan Ingram
Visiting Fellow

Scott Centorino
Visiting Fellow

Overview

The proposed rule is unlawful, illogical, and extraordinarily harmful. It unilaterally coerces states to artificially maximize Medicaid enrollment by prohibiting critical program integrity and eligibility verification processes at the expense of state flexibility, taxpayers, and the truly needy who rely on the sustainability of Medicaid.

The Medicaid program is already plagued with program integrity issues. More than one in five dollars is spent improperly.¹ Rather than address the eligibility errors driving these improper payments, the proposed rule would double down and direct that all states must implement more of the lax procedures that have led to skyrocketing error rates.

The proposed rule would ban states from conducting more frequent eligibility reviews, disregard mail showing an address change, eliminate in-person interviews, create unnecessary “reconsideration periods,” bar states from asking follow-up questions on resources and citizenship, eliminate requirements to seek other supports, and prohibit meaningful enforcement of statutory state options. The rule introduces alarming new concepts, erodes Medicaid’s state-federal partnership, and imposes significant costs on state and federal taxpayers when states have a record-high number of ineligible enrollees.

Worse yet, the proposed rule is unlawful. It exceeds the scope of statutorily delegated power, asserting without evidence that weakening program integrity is necessary for the “proper administration” of the program. It is arbitrary and capricious, illogical, based on unreasoned decision-making, and lacks the rational connection between the facts found and the choices made that is required to promulgate all regulations.

The proposed rule would also plainly violate the Constitution, commandeering states’ regulatory authority and coercing them into eliminating core program integrity tools and accepting other unforeseen conditions they never agreed to under threat of potentially losing all Medicaid funding. It makes clear that officials at the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) are primarily concerned with maximizing enrollment, regardless of its impact on program integrity and whether enrollees are eligible.

CMS’s goal of “increasing enrollment and retention” in the Medicaid program is based upon an unsupported and erroneous assumption that eligible individuals face major “barriers” in applying for, enrolling in, and maintaining coverage through Medicaid and the Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP).



*Numerous state and federal audits have revealed **millions of ineligible and potentially ineligible enrollees on the program, even before the federal government prohibited states from removing ineligible enrollees during the public health emergency.***



This is the foundation upon which the proposed rule is built. But it is totally unmoored from reality. A record-high 97 million people are enrolled in Medicaid today, nearly three times as many people as just two decades ago.²⁻³ Numerous state and federal audits have revealed millions of ineligible and potentially ineligible enrollees on the program, even before the federal government prohibited states from removing ineligible enrollees during the public health emergency.⁴⁻⁵ These results are simply incompatible with the program CMS describes as having the kind of barriers that would even remotely begin to justify the unlawful proposed rule.

It is not “retention rates” or “coverage barriers” that continue to dominate state budgets and warp America’s largest welfare program. Instead, it is fraud, improper payments, and coverage of ineligible individuals that continue to rob the truly needy and taxpayers. Those are the issues that urgently confront Medicaid today.

Enrolling more ineligible people is not the solution to those problems. It is the problem. CMS should withdraw the proposed rule and refocus its efforts on providing states with more tools to ensure resources meant for the truly needy are not diverted to ineligible enrollees.

Medicaid is already plagued with program integrity problems

The Medicaid program has a long history of program integrity issues. More than one in five dollars spent on Medicaid is improper, with virtually all those improper payments resulting from eligibility errors, administrative oversights, and outright fraud.⁶ Indeed, eligibility errors make up more than 80 percent of improper payments, meaning countless individuals are receiving Medicaid benefits for which they are not eligible.⁷ CHIP has even more extensive problems, with improper payments making up nearly one in three dollars spent.⁸

State and federal audits have revealed significant problems in ensuring that only those eligible for these programs are enrolled.⁹ In California, for example, auditors found more than 4.3 million Medicaid enrollees who were ineligible or potentially ineligible for the program.¹⁰⁻¹² In New York, federal auditors found more than one million ineligible and potentially ineligible enrollees on the program.¹³⁻¹⁵ Audits in other states have revealed similar levels of eligibility errors.¹⁶⁻²²

Improper enrollment largely results from the failure of states to properly verify income, citizenship, residence, incarceration status, and even whether people are still alive. These failures are driven, in large part, by existing federal regulations and administrative guidance. Some individuals have multiple enrollments in the same state or even across states. State and federal audits have identified tens of thousands of individuals enrolled multiple times in the same state.²³⁻³⁴ In some cases, individuals had as many as seven different open Medicaid cases.³⁵ Audits have also revealed hundreds of thousands of individuals enrolled in Medicaid in multiple states simultaneously.³⁶⁻³⁹

A federal review of 47 states with available data found individuals enrolled in multiple states’ Medicaid programs in every single reviewed state.⁴⁰ States then paid managed care companies multiple times for these same individuals, costing taxpayers millions of dollars.⁴¹

In many cases, this duplicate enrollment may result from identity fraud. In Arkansas, auditors discovered more than 20,000 enrollees with high-risk identities, including individuals with stolen or fraudulent Social Security numbers linked to multiple people.⁴² A similar audit in New Jersey identified more than 18,000 enrollees with fake or duplicate Social Security numbers.⁴³

States' reliance on self-attestation for various eligibility factors leaves ample opportunity for errors and fraud, as applicants may submit false information and enrollees may fail to update key information, such as large income changes. For example, all states accept self-attestation for household composition, 45 states accept self-attestation of residency, and at least 15 states accept self-attestation of income to some degree.⁴⁴ Unfortunately, this information may not be verified for months, if at all, once accepted.

In Louisiana, for example, auditors found tens of thousands of ineligible individuals who were allowed to enroll in the program because the state did not verify self-attested information on household size, composition, or certain types of income.⁴⁵ New Jersey auditors identified thousands of enrollees with unreported six-figure incomes, including some earning as much as \$4.2 million per year.⁴⁶ In Minnesota, at least 15 percent of enrollees misreported their incomes to the Medicaid agency, with the average enrollee having nearly \$21,000 in underreported income.⁴⁷ Several of these cases included individuals who self-attested to no income but had income far above the eligibility limits.⁴⁸

Accepting self-attested information has also led states to spend millions of taxpayer dollars on individuals who had moved out of state or who may never have lived in the state in the first place. Missouri and Minnesota auditors identified thousands of Medicaid enrollees with out-of-state addresses.⁴⁹⁻⁵⁰ In Arkansas, nearly 43,000 out-of-state enrollees were discovered in the program, including nearly 7,000 enrollees with no record of ever living in the state.⁵¹

States have also discovered individuals enrolled in Medicaid while in state or federal prison, even though federal law generally prohibits states from using Medicaid funds to pay for inmates' medical care. Auditors in Arkansas, Louisiana, Missouri, and Ohio discovered that the Medicaid program paid managed care companies millions of dollars to cover incarcerated individuals who are unable to utilize Medicaid services, many of whom were not expected to be released for five or more years.⁵²⁻⁵⁵

Even more shocking, recent state and federal audits have uncovered hundreds of millions of dollars in Medicaid funding spent on deceased individuals, some of whom had died as long ago as 1981.⁵⁶⁻⁷⁶

As a result of these major program integrity issues, the amount of waste, fraud, and abuse within the Medicaid program has skyrocketed in recent years. Federal Medicaid spending has grown by more than \$200 billion since 2013, with rising improper payments making up more than 40 percent of that growth.⁷⁷ The proposed rule would make these issues even worse.



Federal Medicaid spending has grown by more than \$200 billion since 2013, with rising improper payments making up more than 40 percent of that growth.



“Streamlining” enrollment will erode program integrity to maximize enrollment

CMS states that the proposed rule aims to “streamline” eligibility processes.⁷⁸ But the requirements of the proposed rule itself make clear that CMS is not seeking to “reduc[e] administrative burden on States” as it claims, but rather is seeking to artificially maximize enrollment, regardless of the impact on program integrity.

Throughout the proposed rule, CMS states its desire to “improve access” and “improve retention” for the Medicaid program.⁷⁹ CMS claims the proposed rule attempts to “remove barriers” to enrollment and fix “challenges in enrolling applicants” into Medicaid.⁸⁰ According to CMS, the rule is designed to “make it easier for individuals to enroll in and retain coverage” through Medicaid.⁸¹ CMS expects the proposed rule will result in “increasing enrollment and retention” in Medicaid.⁸²

Throughout the proposed rule, CMS asserts that eligible individuals face major “barriers” in applying for, enrolling in, and maintaining coverage through Medicaid, which it states makes the proposed rule necessary.⁸³ But CMS offers little or no evidence to support these claims.

For example, CMS repeatedly states that the proposed rule is necessary to “mitigate churn,” citing an issue brief published by the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation’s Office of Health Policy that discusses policy options for reducing “churn.”⁸⁴

But “churn” occurs when enrollees leave the program and later return, regardless of the reason for their exit. As the issue brief explains, many enrollees experience changes in circumstances—such as large changes in income—that **make them ineligible** for the program.⁸⁵ Still, CMS considers this “churning” because they may later become eligible if their circumstances change again.⁸⁶ The issue brief cites that a portion of individuals “changed coverage within one year” in explaining churn.⁸⁷

CMS also cites self-reported survey data on insurance status from the Census Bureau’s American Community Survey as justification, asserting that the survey data proves that the number of eligible uninsured individuals has risen in recent years.⁸⁸ This self-reported survey data, however, has long undercounted Medicaid enrollment, with nearly one in four Medicaid enrollees misreporting their status.⁸⁹ The survey tables that CMS relies upon undercounts total Medicaid enrollment by more than 10 million people in 2019, according to CMS’s enrollment reports.⁹⁰⁻⁹³

Numerous state and federal audits and enrollment reports have debunked these unsupported claims of large-scale barriers for eligible enrollees. Before the COVID-19 public health emergency, auditors identified millions of individuals enrolled in Medicaid despite being ineligible or potentially ineligible for the program.⁹⁴⁻¹⁰⁴ Medicaid enrollment has also reached an all-time high, with an estimated 97 million individuals on the program by October 2022.¹⁰⁵ These facts suggest that the problems plaguing the Medicaid program are the direct opposite of what CMS proposes to address in this rule.



*Before the COVID-19 public health emergency, auditors identified **millions of individuals enrolled in Medicaid despite being ineligible or potentially ineligible for the program.***



The proposed rule would ban states from conducting more frequent eligibility reviews

The proposed rule would eliminate a key state option that at least 10 states currently use: more frequent eligibility redeterminations.¹⁰⁶ Medicaid rules require that states review enrollees' cases through a redetermination process at least once yearly.¹⁰⁷ These periodic redeterminations make perfect sense: Individuals' situations often change, and states have good reason to ensure those receiving taxpayer-funded benefits remain eligible.

The same research that CMS favorably cites related to Medicaid "churn" concludes that most low-income households have "significant income changes"—defined as an income change of more than 25 percent—within a year.¹⁰⁸ Nearly five million Americans move from one state to another every year, with individuals in poverty among those most likely to move.¹⁰⁹ Marriages and deaths occur, jobs change, income fluctuates, and life's happenings occur outside of an annual schedule.

But the proposed rule would take the current minimum requirement—that states conduct redeterminations at least once per year—and make it the maximum.¹¹⁰ The Obama administration unilaterally made similar changes for one group of enrollees—individuals whose income is determined based on modified adjusted gross income (MAGI)—without statutory authority in 2012, which went into effect in 2014.¹¹¹

The proposed rule would expand those unlawful changes to the remainder of the Medicaid population. Rather than eliminating state options for more frequent eligibility reviews for some enrollment categories, CMS should permit states to perform more frequent redeterminations for all eligibility groups.

The proposed rule would disregard mail showing an address change

One way state Medicaid agencies are alerted to changes in circumstance that may affect a person's Medicaid eligibility is through mail that was returned to the agency for an incorrect address. **The proposed rule requires states to ignore returned mail that could signal a change in circumstances.** CMS asserts, without evidence, that "returned mail with an in-state forwarding address is not an indication of a change affecting eligibility."¹¹² This claim is not only unfounded but nonsensical.

First, information need not definitively prove a change in circumstance to be considered relevant for further review. Federal regulations require states to promptly redetermine eligibility when they receive information indicating a change in circumstances that "may affect eligibility" [emphasis added].¹¹³ The determination of whether the change in circumstances ultimately did or did not affect eligibility is made during the renewal and redetermination process. Receiving information that indicates a change in circumstance—such as returned mail—serves as a trigger for necessary further review.

Second, in-state moves can indicate a change in circumstances that may affect eligibility. Individuals move primarily for three reasons: family, employment, and housing.¹¹⁴ These factors can often indicate changes in Medicaid eligibility. Changes in household composition, employment, and income are frequent reasons for changes in address, each of which is a significant factor in whether someone would remain eligible for Medicaid.

Forcing states to ignore in-state changes of address that could indicate one of these common changes in life circumstances will weaken program integrity. Rather than prohibiting states from utilizing this information, CMS should require states to follow up on returned mail that signals an address change.

The proposed rule would eliminate in-person interviews

Federal law allows states to conduct in-person interviews as part of the Medicaid eligibility determination process. **The proposed rule would eliminate in-person interviews from Medicaid entirely, even as a state option.** Medicaid and other welfare programs have long used in-person interviews as a critical tool to help verify applicants' identities, household situations, income, and more. The proposed rule's elimination of this option is especially problematic when rampant identity theft is rising.

The number of complaints reported to the Federal Trade Commission by victims whose identities were stolen for government benefits has increased nearly 3,000 percent since 2019.¹¹⁵ State audits have revealed tens of thousands of enrollees with high-risk identities, including individuals with fake and stolen Social Security numbers committing identity theft.¹¹⁶⁻¹¹⁷



The number of complaints reported to the Federal Trade Commission by victims whose identities were stolen for government benefits has increased nearly 3,000 percent since 2019.



A man in Michigan, for example, was recently charged with 10 felonies after having submitted nearly 3,000 fraudulent Medicaid applications based on stolen identities, costing taxpayers \$11 million.¹¹⁸ In-person interviews are one tool states have to curb this kind of fraud based on identity theft, but the proposed rule would eliminate this state option.

Rather than eliminating this option, CMS should encourage more states to utilize this tool and allow or even require states to use it for other eligibility groups.

The proposed rule would create unnecessary “reconsideration” periods

In many ways, the proposed rule demonstrates its purpose is to drive higher enrollment, despite claims that it is designed to improve administrative efficiency or strengthen program integrity. Nowhere is this clearer than the proposed rule's creation of “reconsideration” periods. **The reconsideration proposal would force states to keep case processing open and use outdated data to make eligibility determinations.**

Deadlines are a reality in any part of life and applying for welfare benefits should be no different. But the proposed rule would force states to accept very late information from applicants—up to 90 days

after they are determined ineligible based on available data.¹¹⁹ States would then have to accept the outdated data from the original application as current, widening the door to waste, fraud, and abuse.

Ironically, the proposed rule also proposes stricter timeliness standards for states to complete eligibility determinations.¹²⁰ This duplicitousness sends the clear message from CMS that they expect “procedural” timeliness and standards to quickly give away benefits but do not want to hold the recipients of those benefits to the same standards and deadlines. Under current rules, someone who is ineligible is allowed to resubmit an application at any time, so this change is unnecessary to protect potential recipients from errors or delays.

The proposed rule bars states from asking follow-up questions on resources and citizenship

The proposed rule would eliminate an essential program integrity tool by requiring states to accept certain electronic information without allowing any follow-up requests for information.

This proposed change primarily affects two critical parts of the eligibility process: assessing available resources and verifying citizenship. Under current rules, states may follow up with applicants and recipients to request verification of certain information they have received via an application or from a data system. The proposed rule would ban those verifications regarding available income resources.

Worse yet, particularly with the current border security issues, **the proposed rule weakens the ability of states to verify the citizenship status of applicants.** Under current regulations, individuals whose citizenship is verified based on certain data sources must also establish their identities.¹²¹

However, the proposed rule would allow just one data source to be considered “stand-alone evidence of citizenship,” prohibiting states from further identity verification efforts.¹²² These programs would further weaken program integrity, and CMS should instead increase efforts to verify identity, citizenship, and resources.

The proposed rule eliminates requirements to seek other supports

One basic tenet of welfare programs like Medicaid is that individuals seek other supports that may be available. It is part of the social contract: America is willing to help those who are genuinely in need, but taxpayer-funded benefits should not be the first resort for those with other resources available to them. Medicaid has enshrined this basic principle in regulation, requiring that potential recipients and applicants seek out possible access to other resources like pensions, annuities, retirements, or disability benefits as a condition of eligibility.¹²³ **The proposed rule would eliminate the requirements to seek other supports entirely.**¹²⁴

In addition to undermining the fundamental principle that welfare applicants seek out other available resources before turning to taxpayers, this proposed change further illustrates CMS’s primary goal is to artificially enroll as many people into Medicaid as possible.

The proposed rule prohibits meaningful enforcement of statutory state options

The proposed rule has no statutory basis for its voluminous list of regulatory changes. Even worse, the proposed rule undermines statutory state options to achieve the desired political ends. In particular, **the proposed rule would end key program integrity provisions in CHIP.**

First, the proposed rule would ban states from having temporary lockout periods in CHIP for nonpayment of premiums, even after lengthy grace periods.¹²⁵ As CMS knows, eligibility for CHIP is significantly higher than for the Medicaid program, with eligibility limits reaching as high as four times the federal poverty line.¹²⁶ That is the equivalent of \$111,000 in annual income for a family of four.¹²⁷

Although most states charge premiums to these higher-income enrollees, these premiums are capped at nominal amounts.¹²⁸ States also provide a grace period for payment of these premiums, with a 60-day grace period most common, although it can last as long as 12 months in some states.¹²⁹ The temporary lockout period ends when the enrollee pays the premium or after a short fixed period, whichever comes first.¹³⁰ Enrollees who fail to pay those premiums may return to the program after the lockout period ends, regardless of whether past-due premiums are paid or not.¹³¹ Congress expressly provided states with the authority to charge these nominal premiums, subject to statutory limits.¹³²

Unable to eliminate this statutory option, the proposed rule seeks to gut its enforcement by prohibiting states from imposing temporary lockout periods for enrollees who refuse to pay those nominal premiums after a lengthy grace period.¹³³

Likewise, the proposed rule would prohibit states from protecting the program from crowd-out issues, where individuals with affordable employer-sponsored coverage move to taxpayer-funded CHIP coverage.¹³⁴ These protections were created to ensure that individuals with affordable private insurance do not simply cancel that coverage to get taxpayer-funded coverage. Federal law actually requires states to ensure that CHIP “does not substitute” for private coverage.¹³⁵

Even with these anti-crowd-out provisions in place, research on recent CHIP expansions finds that crowd-out of private coverage accounts for nearly two-thirds of new enrollees.¹³⁶ The proposed rule would eliminate these protections, allowing individuals to drop private coverage and immediately enroll in CHIP, despite federal law mandating that states ensure such crowd-out does not occur.¹³⁷



Research on recent CHIP expansions finds that crowd-out of private coverage accounts for nearly two-thirds of new enrollees.



The proposed rule introduces alarming new concepts

In addition to eliminating numerous state options for protecting program integrity, the proposed rule introduces alarming new concepts that will lead to future expansions of waste, fraud, and abuse. Throughout the proposed rule, CMS bemoans what it refers to as “terminations for procedural reasons.”¹³⁸ CMS appears to assert that, ultimately, no one should be disenrolled from Medicaid based on process.

While this may be consistent with CMS’s desire to artificially maximize enrollment regardless of its impact on program integrity, it is inconsistent with the clear intent of Medicaid’s authorizing statutes, not to mention proper administration of the program. All welfare programs have “procedural steps” involved—such as providing accurate information on key eligibility factors, verifying necessary information, notifying appropriate agencies of changes in circumstances, and more—which must be followed to receive benefits. Procedural steps exist in all interactions with the government, whether applying for benefits, filing taxes, obtaining a license, or any other interaction.

CMS’s position that states should not terminate benefits for individuals who refuse to follow appropriate, basic procedural steps—even if such individuals are ineligible for the program—is exceptionally alarming and a warning sign for future weakening of program integrity measures.

The proposed rule is unnecessary and erodes Medicaid’s state-federal partnership

Medicaid is a state and federal partnership, with states funding a large portion of the program and directly administering it. Medicaid is already states’ largest budgetary line-item and consumes nearly one in three dollars in states’ budgets.¹³⁹ CMS estimates that states will bear roughly 40 percent of the proposed rule’s cost in its regulatory impact analysis, adding tens of billions of dollars in new costs for taxpayers.¹⁴⁰ But the proposed rule undermines this partnership by further eroding longstanding state options for processes and procedures.

States already have the option to operate their Medicaid programs with many similar processes and procedures described in the proposed rule. CMS acknowledges that many of the changes proposed are already allowed by state option in regulation or already done in practice.¹⁴¹ As CMS acknowledges, “almost all States adopt at least one of the optional processes for renewals of non-MAGI beneficiaries.”¹⁴² CMS also acknowledges that 40 states already use the 12-month renewal option for non-MAGI groups.¹⁴³

This begs the question: Why is CMS proposing to unilaterally and unlawfully mandate that states adopt these options? The states that choose not to exercise these various practices and procedures know they are available. These states have simply decided to operate the program without them. CMS asserts that the widespread use of these options supports its decision to impose new mandates, but in reality, it does the opposite. If states have voluntarily adopted such provisions, new mandates to adopt them are unnecessary. The Medicaid program is already overflowing with federal mandates. The proposed rule would strip states of even more flexibility, eroding the balance in the program’s state and federal partnership.

The proposed rule's asserted focus on “administrative efficiency” is questionable and inconsistent

Much of the justification and framework for the proposed rule is that it will significantly improve “administrative efficiency” for state Medicaid programs. **But this promise of increased administrative efficiency is untrue and undermined throughout the proposed rule by inconsistent policy proposals.**

First, the proposal will result in millions of additional enrollees, which will add administrative burden. Even CMS’s estimates—which likely understate the impact of the proposed rule—project that the proposal would increase enrollment by three million people.¹⁴⁴ Higher enrollment will bring massive new administrative costs to states, as administrative costs in welfare programs are primarily driven by caseloads.¹⁴⁵ In fiscal year 2021, nearly 90 percent of the variance in states’ administrative costs could be explained by enrollment levels.¹⁴⁶⁻¹⁵² Promised savings from less work per case are virtually always far outweighed by the workload to manage more cases.

Second, the proposed rule includes a massive new state mandate to handhold every recipient who is ineligible upon application or redetermination.¹⁵³ The proposed rule would turn Medicaid agencies into insurance brokerage firms, forcing state workers to help with new applications every time someone is determined ineligible for Medicaid or CHIP. This will incentivize state workers to award Medicaid coverage when it’s questionable, simply to avoid the paperwork of making them ineligible and then helping determine potential eligibility for other programs or the exchange. Without question, it adds a significant administrative burden to states, directly countering the false claims from CMS that this rule is to achieve administrative efficiencies.

Third, the rule requires using third-party data without verification, but only when it makes someone eligible for a benefit. In two locations in this rule, CMS proposed provisions allowing states to achieve “administrative efficiency” by using third-party data to evaluate eligibility.¹⁵⁴ But this data only helps reduce administrative burden if the data shows that someone is eligible for a benefit or a higher benefit level.¹⁵⁵ If the same data set shows the person is ineligible or “may result in an adverse action,” states must do additional verification of the information’s accuracy.¹⁵⁶

Similarly, the proposed rule would utilize “leads data” transmitted to state Medicaid agencies to qualify individuals for the costly Medicare Savings Program (MSP) if the data shows they are eligible.¹⁵⁷ If that same data shows that the individual is ineligible, the proposed rule would require additional follow-up and information.¹⁵⁸

These dramatic inconsistencies show that the real goal of the rule is solely to increase enrollment, not to decrease administrative effort. If the burden on state workers were the primary concern, third-party data would be accepted as verified when it also shows someone to be ineligible.

Fourth, the proposed rule requires state agencies to chase returned mail. Returned mail is an obvious reason to seek clarification or take adverse action on a case. If someone no longer lives at the address, there is a change in circumstances that may affect eligibility. CMS prohibits using returned mail as a trigger for additional review, and the proposed rule also requires states to “conduct a series of data checks and outreach attempts to locate the beneficiary and verify their address.”¹⁵⁹ This proposed change is designed to keep people on Medicaid after they ghost caseworkers and refuse to respond to any attempts to contact them.

States would rightly move to close cases when people disappear, but CMS is trying to add new administrative burdens to keep them from taking action to close these cases, even when it's appropriate. CMS wants states to "make at least two attempts with at least three business days between the first and last attempt."¹⁶⁰

CMS is also proposing to ban states from terminating coverage when someone does not respond, proposing that states "may not terminate the beneficiary's coverage if the State does not receive a response to its requests that the individual confirm their correct, current address."¹⁶¹ This is the opposite of reducing administrative burden. It is adding burden and removing program integrity.

The proposed rule's attempt at "modernizing records" may be an attempt to cook the books on improper payments

The proposed rule's attempt at "modernizing records" is an additional concern. These provisions would change recordkeeping practices for eligibility casefiles.¹⁶² While a certain amount of modernizing is expected and understandable, CMS appears to be blaming massive payment error rates on basic recordkeeping issues. But state and federal audits make clear that core program integrity problems exist in the program. Indeed, the number one source of eligibility errors in both Medicaid and CHIP is not misplaced paperwork but the fact that the agency never correctly verified eligibility.¹⁶³

This is a red flag that the true goal of the "modernizing records" change may be to reduce the payment error rate through paperwork shuffling instead of minimizing the number of ineligible enrollees on the program through proper administration.

CMS cites the egregious case of ineligible enrollees on Medicaid in California, where 4.3 million ineligible or potentially ineligible individuals were given Medicaid.¹⁶⁴⁻¹⁶⁷ But this was not a case simply of missing records that a different record retention schedule would remedy. The Office of the Inspector General (OIG) found nearly 1.2 million enrollees were definitively ineligible, in addition to the millions of potentially ineligible enrollees.¹⁶⁸ Similar results have been found in Colorado, Kentucky, Ohio, New York, and beyond.¹⁶⁹⁻¹⁷⁷ Any proposal to update retention timelines of case records should ensure that records are maintained long enough that the OIG or other oversight entities can ensure that eligibility can be reviewed and verified.

“

In California, 4.3 million ineligible or potentially ineligible individuals were given Medicaid.

”

The proposed rule attempts to justify the rule to address “inequity” created by an unlawful Obama-era regulation

CMS repeatedly asserts that the rule is necessary to create “equity across enrolled populations.”¹⁷⁸

Under a regulation issued by the Obama administration, the renewal and enrollment procedures for individuals whose eligibility is determined by MAGI differ from those used for non-MAGI eligibility groups.¹⁷⁹ CMS attempts to justify the proposed rule as a way to bring equity between the MAGI and non-MAGI eligibility groups.

But if any inequity exists, it is solely because an Obama-era regulation unilaterally and unlawfully applied similar changes for the MAGI eligibility groups. That regulation had no statutory basis. As it does here, CMS attempted to justify the changes simply by asserting that “very few” states determined eligibility more frequently than once per year, and it was therefore making the change “consistent with this state trend.”¹⁸⁰

CMS created the inequity with its unlawful rule change for MAGI eligibility groups and now absurdly asserts that the similarly unlawful proposed rule is necessary to address the inequity created by that earlier rule.

The only “equity” the proposed rule will achieve is to further undermine program integrity within the rest of the program. Rather than weakening program integrity for the remainder of the program, CMS should reverse the Obama-era regulations that prohibited states from conducting more frequent eligibility reviews of MAGI eligibility groups.

The proposed rule expands eligibility processes that have led to skyrocketing improper payments

Many provisions in the proposed rule mirror regulations adopted by the Obama administration for individuals whose eligibility is determined based on MAGI.¹⁸¹ Those provisions, while having no statutory basis, were implemented in 2014 and have led to massive increases in eligibility errors. Between 2013 and 2021, the amount of improper federal Medicaid and CHIP payments caused by eligibility errors increased roughly tenfold, reaching more than \$80 billion by 2021.¹⁸²

The distribution of these errors varies heavily by eligibility category. Medicaid and CHIP enrollees whose eligibility is determined based on MAGI—and whose cases are already subject to similar regulations as those contained in the proposed rule—have more than 22 percent eligibility error rates.¹⁸³ Those enrollees whose eligibility is not determined based on MAGI—and whose cases would become subject to the regulations contained in the proposed rule—have eligibility error rates of less than 13 percent.¹⁸⁴

This means that the error rate for eligibility groups already subject to the provisions outlined in the proposed rule is roughly 75 percent higher than the error rate for groups not currently subject to those provisions.¹⁸⁵ Rather than expand these provisions to all Medicaid enrollees, causing improper payments to skyrocket even further, CMS should roll back the unlawful Obama-era regulations and allow states to perform more frequent eligibility reviews.¹⁸⁶

The proposed rule would impose significant new costs on state and federal taxpayers

The proposed rule carries significant costs for state and federal taxpayers. According to CMS’s regulatory impact analysis, the proposed rule would add \$100 billion in new costs over the next five years.¹⁸⁷ Over the typical 10-year budget window used by the Congressional Budget Office and the Office of Management and Budget, those costs increase to roughly \$225 billion over a decade.¹⁸⁸

State taxpayers are expected to cover 40 percent of those new costs, or roughly \$90 billion over a decade.¹⁸⁹ Medicaid is already states’ single largest budgetary line item, reaching a record-high \$745 billion in 2021 and crowding out funding for other core priorities such as education, public safety, and infrastructure.¹⁹⁰⁻¹⁹¹

Even worse, the proposed rule would represent a massive cost shift from federal taxpayers to the states. CMS estimates that the proposed rule would shift individuals from private health insurance on the exchange to Medicaid.¹⁹² This would “save” nearly \$40 billion in federal premium tax credits over a decade, but only by shifting more costs to state taxpayers.¹⁹³

CMS’s regulatory impact analysis also likely understates the proposed rule’s total cost. CMS offers little to no evidence to justify its various assumptions in the analysis. Worse yet, CMS’s track record of estimating the effect of other policy proposals is questionable, having consistently underestimated the cost of past proposals such as Medicaid expansion.¹⁹⁴ If the proposed rule increases eligibility error rates for non-MAGI eligibility groups to match those of the MAGI groups, the rule would increase taxpayer spending by \$25 billion per year on improper payments alone.¹⁹⁵

Whether CMS’s projected costs are accurate, the sheer size and scope of the proposed rule make clear that its provisions should not be advanced by regulation. A regulation of this magnitude warrants congressional review and approval. Several provisions of the proposed rule were included in the initial “Build Back Better” proposal, which were rejected by Congress and removed from the bill’s final version, which was retitled the “Inflation Reduction Act.”¹⁹⁶⁻¹⁹⁷

Having failed to get these provisions through Congress, the Biden administration is now attempting to impose them on states through this unilateral and unlawful proposed rule.

“*According to CMS’s regulatory impact analysis, the proposed rule would add **\$100 billion** in new costs over the next five years. **State taxpayers are expected to cover 40 percent of those new costs.***”

The proposed rule is unlawful

CMS lacks a legal basis for the proposed rule. First, CMS exceeded the scope of its powers under the Social Security Act in advancing the proposed rule, violating the Administrative Procedure Act (APA).¹⁹⁸ Second, the proposed rule is arbitrary and capricious as a matter of law, violating the APA.¹⁹⁹ Third, CMS's attempts to justify the proposed rule as necessary to resolve an inequity created by a previous unlawful regulation are invalid.

Finally, the proposed rule would violate states' constitutional rights by commandeering them and coercing them into eliminating strong program integrity protections and accepting new unforeseen regulatory measures they never agreed to, violating the Tenth Amendment, the Spending Clause, and the APA.²⁰⁰⁻²⁰²

The proposed rule exceeds the scope of statutorily delegated power

CMS points to no statutory authority to make most of the sweeping changes mandated in the proposed rule.²⁰³ Several provisions in the proposed rule were only promulgated after Congress considered and expressly rejected them.²⁰⁴⁻²⁰⁵ Having failed to get its policy goals through Congress, CMS has proposed sweeping regulatory changes to the Medicaid program, relying upon a single provision of law that authorizes the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (HHS) Secretary to make changes "necessary for the proper administration of the program."²⁰⁶

But mandating states abandon essential program integrity requirements cannot promote the "proper administration" of state Medicaid programs. Data provided by CMS illustrates that proposed changes are associated with higher improper payments among the groups where such changes have already been implemented.²⁰⁷ Forcing states to adopt these policies for all enrollees—prohibiting them from running the kind of routine eligibility checks many currently run—would ensure that more ineligible individuals are allowed to remain on the Medicaid rolls. This would result in the opposite of "proper administration of the program."

CMS has exceeded the scope of its statutorily delegated power in seeking to impose new regulations that would undermine the "proper administration" of the Medicaid program. As such, the proposed rule violates the APA and must be withdrawn.

The proposed rule is arbitrary and capricious

CMS claims that unilaterally imposing new eligibility and enrollment regulations on states will "promote the proper and efficient administration" of the program.²⁰⁸ This assertion is illogical, as the proposed rule would create new administrative burdens on states, which in many cases would complicate and lengthen the process, eliminate important tools to protect program integrity, and invariably lead to more ineligible individuals obtaining and retaining Medicaid benefits.

These sweeping regulatory changes represent more than executive-branch overreach. They are illogical, based on unreasoned decision-making, and lack the "rational connection between the facts found and the choices made" that is required by federal law.²⁰⁹⁻²¹¹

The proposed rule makes it clear that CMS has been politically strong-armed to deliver a proposed rule to the Biden White House that aligns with the political goals outlined in Executive Order 14009 and Executive Order 14070, aimed at aggressively expanding Medicaid by weakening program integrity measures states have traditionally employed.²¹²⁻²¹³

Having failed to achieve its policy objectives through Congress, the Biden administration has turned to executive fiat to hamstring states' abilities to enforce current threshold limits and identify or remove individuals who are not entitled to Medicaid benefits under the law. Worse yet, it attempts to use regulation to undermine statutory options that Congress specifically granted states for program administration.

In the end, CMS did not develop the proposed rule based on a demonstrated need for program change or a statutory change enacted by Congress and signed by the president, which is what Congress envisioned when it granted the HHS Secretary the authority to specify "methods of administration" that are "necessary for the proper administration" of the program. The proposed rule is arbitrary and capricious and must be set aside.



*The proposed rule makes it clear that **CMS has been politically strong-armed** to deliver a proposed rule to the Biden White House that aligns with the political goals outlined in Executive Order 14009 and Executive Order 14070.*



The proposed rule cannot be justified by prior unlawful regulations

CMS attempts to justify the proposed rule as necessary to resolve an inequity between specific eligibility categories.²¹⁴ Under current regulations, individuals enrolled in Medicaid under MAGI eligibility groups may have their eligibility redetermined no more than once per year.²¹⁵ States must also follow other special procedural steps, such as sending pre-populated renewal forms, as part of the redetermination process.²¹⁶ Individuals enrolled in Medicaid under non-MAGI eligibility groups are not subject to these provisions.²¹⁷ The proposed rule would mandate states adopt these MAGI enrollment processes for the remainder of the Medicaid program.²¹⁸

CMS asserts that these new mandates are necessary to create equity across enrollment groups. But its attempt to justify the proposed rule to resolve an inequity created by a previous unlawful regulation is invalid.

CMS's initial regulations on enrollment procedures for MAGI eligibility groups had no statutory basis, were arbitrary and capricious, and cannot be used to justify the current proposed rule. In adopting the initial regulations, CMS cited no statutory authority for the changes to enrollment processes or eligibility determination regulations.²¹⁹ With no statutory basis available, CMS noted only the "state trend" that "very few states" had more frequent eligibility reviews as its basis for prohibiting those periodic eligibility checks.²²⁰

CMS cannot now use an inequity between eligibility groups created by an unlawful regulation as the legal justification for the proposed rule. Doing so would grant agencies and bureaucrats the unchecked ability to unilaterally create unlimited power for themselves, adopting one unlawful regulation to create the authority to adopt another unlawful regulation. If CMS wishes to address the inequities caused by its unlawful regulation affecting enrollment processes for the MAGI eligibility group, it must roll back that regulation, not double down on it with the proposed rule.

The proposed rule would violate the Constitution

The proposed rule would violate states' constitutional rights by commandeering them and coercing them into eliminating strong program integrity protections, violating the Tenth Amendment, the Spending Clause, and the APA.²²¹⁻²²³

Under the APA, courts are required to hold unlawful and set aside any agency rule "contrary to constitutional right."²²⁴⁻²²⁵ The Tenth Amendment provides that powers not delegated to the federal government are reserved to the states or the people.²²⁶⁻²²⁷ In addition, under the Spending Clause, if a state does decide to participate in a federal program, they must do so "voluntarily and knowingly," fully "cognizant of the consequences of their participation."²²⁸⁻²²⁹

Federal courts have clarified that the Tenth Amendment protects states from "impermissible compulsion" or "commandeering" by the federal government.²³⁰⁻²³¹ Meanwhile, the Medicaid program—a program involving the exercise of federal power grounded in the Spending Clause—is considered "much in the nature of a contract" between states and the federal government.²³² Thus, the legitimacy of major changes to the program requires that states "voluntarily and knowingly accept[] the terms of the contract."²³³ The federal government may not "surpris[e] participating states with post-acceptance or retroactive conditions."²³⁴⁻²³⁵

This is particularly true when those changes are accompanied by "threats to terminate" other significant funding, which serves as a "means of pressuring the states to accept policy changes."²³⁶ When the "financial inducement" offered by the federal government is "so coercive as to pass the point at which pressure turns into compulsion," that inducement is unconstitutional.²³⁷

The proposed rule would rewrite the rules for Medicaid eligibility verification and review to weaken program integrity measures embedded in the law and in the "intricate statutory and administrative regimes" that states have developed "over the course of many decades to implement their objectives" under the Medicaid program.²³⁸ When agreeing to the state and federal partnership underlying the Medicaid program, states could not have anticipated that the federal government reserved the right to "transform it so dramatically" by executive fiat.²³⁹

If states refuse to implement these new mandates, CMS may attempt to "withhold payments to the states, in whole or in part," for non-compliance with federal requirements.²⁴⁰⁻²⁴¹ CMS could seek to withhold a large share, or even all, of states' Medicaid funding for such refusal. The Medicaid program is the single largest line item in states' budgets, representing nearly 30 percent of states' budgets on average.²⁴² Federal matching funds account for almost two-thirds of that Medicaid spending, with Medicaid now representing the majority of all federal funding received by states.²⁴³

The potential threat to withhold this funding is "so coercive as to pass the point at which pressure turns into compulsion."²⁴⁴ As the Supreme Court concluded, this type of threat is "much more than a relatively mild encouragement" but rather is "a gun to the head."²⁴⁵ Such a budgetary loss would be so coercive as to leave states "with no real option but to acquiesce" to CMS's demands.²⁴⁶

The proposed rule invariably violates the Tenth Amendment rights of states not wishing to weaken program integrity measures currently in place, commandeers them into adopting policies that the Biden administration failed to pass through Congress, and coerces them into implementing those new mandates with the threat of losing some or all Medicaid funding.

Moreover, the proposed rule is a clear violation of the Spending Clause which under the *Pennhurst* Clear Notice Rule guards states that choose to participate in a federal program such as Medicaid against federal bait-and-switch tactics such as the one CMS is seeking to impose through this rule.²⁴⁷ These actions violate the U.S. Constitution and the APA and must be withdrawn.

The proposed rule was submitted at a time that states have a record-high number of ineligible enrollees

The proposed rule was submitted at a time when Medicaid enrollment—particularly enrollment of ineligible individuals—has reached record highs.²⁴⁸ By October 2022, Medicaid enrollment had reached an estimated 97 million, with the program on track to reach 100 million enrollees by early 2023.²⁴⁹ But much of the enrollment growth has been caused by keeping ineligible individuals on the program.

As part of the Families First Coronavirus Response Act, states are prohibited from removing ineligible enrollees in exchange for a small bump in federal funding.²⁵⁰ These Medicaid handcuffs have driven most new enrollment growth. According to state-level data, more than 90 percent of enrollment growth since February 2020 was caused by the Medicaid handcuffs.²⁵¹

Overall, an estimated 21 million ineligible individuals remained on the program in October 2022, with those numbers growing by the day.²⁵² Although President Biden declared “the pandemic is over” on national television, the official public health emergency that keeps these handcuffs in place was renewed yet again.²⁵³⁻²⁵⁴

The millions of ineligible enrollees on Medicaid are costing state and federal taxpayers billions of dollars every month.²⁵⁵ Unfortunately, the proposed rule will make it more difficult for states to remove these ineligible enrollees if and when the Medicaid handcuffs are ever unlocked, whether by ending the public health emergency, eliminating the handcuffs in federal law, or states opting out of the increased funding.

“

By October 2022, Medicaid enrollment had reached an estimated 97 million, with the program on track to reach 100 million enrollees by early 2023.

”

Conclusion

CMS should immediately withdraw the proposed rule. The Medicaid program is already plagued with program integrity issues and the proposed rule would further mandate the use of lax procedures that have led to skyrocketing error rates.

The proposed rule would ban states from conducting more frequent eligibility reviews, disregard mail showing an address change, eliminate in-person interviews, create unnecessary “reconsideration periods,” bar states from asking follow-up questions on resources and citizenship, eliminate requirements to seek other supports, and prohibit meaningful enforcement of statutory state options. The rule introduces alarming new concepts, erodes Medicaid’s state-federal partnership, and imposes significant costs on state and federal taxpayers when states have a record-high number of ineligible enrollees.

The proposed rule exceeds the scope of statutorily delegated power, is arbitrary and capricious, and would plainly violate the Constitution by commandeering states and coercing them into eliminating core program integrity tools under threat of potentially losing all Medicaid funding.

The proposed rule makes clear that CMS is primarily concerned with artificially maximizing enrollment, regardless of its impact on program integrity and whether enrollees are eligible. CMS should withdraw the proposed rule and refocus its efforts on providing states with more tools to ensure resources meant for the truly needy are not diverted to ineligible enrollees.

REFERENCES

1. Hayden Dublois and Jonathan Ingram, "Ineligible Medicaid enrollees are costing taxpayers billions," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/ineligible-medicaid-enrollees-costing-taxpayers-billions>.
2. Sam Adolphsen and Jonathan Ingram, "Stopping the Medicaid madness: How Congress and states can start salvaging some program integrity," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/stopping-the-medicaid-madness-how-congress-and-states-can-start-salvaging-some-program-integrity>.
3. Jonathan Bain, "The X factor: How skyrocketing Medicaid enrollment is driving down the labor force," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/x-factor-medicaid-enrollment-driving-down-labor-force>.
4. Jonathan Ingram, "Manage effectively: Make Medicaid more accountable," Paragon Health Institute (2021), <https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/State-Health-Care-Policy.pdf>.
5. Sam Adolphsen and Jonathan Ingram, "Stopping the Medicaid madness: How Congress and states can start salvaging some program integrity," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/stopping-the-medicaid-madness-how-congress-and-states-can-start-salvaging-some-program-integrity>.
6. Hayden Dublois and Jonathan Ingram, "Ineligible Medicaid enrollees are costing taxpayers billions," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/ineligible-medicaid-enrollees-costing-taxpayers-billions>.
7. Ibid.
8. Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on improper payments in the Children's Health Insurance Program, disaggregated by type of error. See, e.g., Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "2021 Medicaid and CHIP supplemental improper payment data," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2021-medicaid-chip-supplemental-improper-payment-data.pdf>.
9. Hayden Dublois and Jonathan Ingram, "Ineligible Medicaid enrollees are costing taxpayers billions," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/ineligible-medicaid-enrollees-costing-taxpayers-billions>.
10. Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the estimated number of ineligible and potentially ineligible enrollees in California's Medicaid program, disaggregated by newly-eligible and non-newly-eligible eligibility groups.
11. Office of the Inspector General, "California made Medicaid payments on behalf of newly eligible beneficiaries who did not meet federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region9/91602023.pdf>.
12. Office of the Inspector General, "California made Medicaid payments on behalf of non-newly eligible beneficiaries who did not meet federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region9/91702002.pdf>.
13. Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the estimated number of ineligible and potentially ineligible enrollees in New York's Medicaid program, disaggregated by newly-eligible and non-newly-eligible eligibility groups.
14. Office of Inspector General, "New York did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region2/21501015.pdf>.
15. Office of Inspector General, "New York did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some non-newly eligible beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region2/21601005.pdf>.
16. Office of Inspector General, "Colorado did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region7/71604228.pdf>.
17. Office of Inspector General, "Kentucky did not always perform Medicaid eligibility determinations for non-newly eligible beneficiaries in accordance with federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41608047.pdf>.
18. Office of Inspector General, "Kentucky did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41508044.pdf>.
19. Office of Inspector General, "Ohio did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51800027.pdf>.
20. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Medicaid eligibility: Modified adjusted gross income determination process," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2018), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/0C8153D09184378186258361005A0F27/\\$FILE/0001B0AB.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/0C8153D09184378186258361005A0F27/$FILE/0001B0AB.pdf).
21. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Medicaid eligibility: Wage verification process of the expansion population," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2018), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/publicreports.nsf/0/1cdd30d9c8286082862583400065e5f6/\\$file/0001abc3.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/publicreports.nsf/0/1cdd30d9c8286082862583400065e5f6/$file/0001abc3.pdf).
22. Financial Audit Division, "Medical assistance eligibility: Adults without children," Minnesota Office of the Legislative Auditor (2018), <https://www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/fad/pdf/fad1818.pdf>.
23. Office of Inspector General, "Kentucky made almost \$2 million in unallowable capitation payments for beneficiaries with multiple Medicaid ID numbers," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/42007094.pdf>.
24. Office of Inspector General, "Florida made almost \$4 million in unallowable capitation payments for beneficiaries assigned multiple Medicaid ID numbers," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41807080.pdf>.
25. Office of Inspector General, "New York made unallowable payments totaling more than \$10 million for managed care beneficiaries assigned multiple Medicaid identification numbers," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region2/21801020.pdf>.
26. Office of Inspector General, "New York State made unallowable Medicaid managed care payments for beneficiaries assigned multiple Medicaid identification numbers," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2013), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region2/21101006.pdf>.
27. Office of Inspector General, "Tennessee made unallowable capitation payments for beneficiaries assigned multiple Medicaid identification numbers," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41807079.pdf>.

28. Office of Inspector General, "Georgia made unallowable capitation payments for beneficiaries assigned multiple Medicaid identification numbers," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41607061.pdf>.
29. Office of Inspector General, "Texas made unallowable Medicaid managed care payments for beneficiaries assigned more than one Medicaid identification number," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region6/61500024.pdf>.
30. Office of Inspector General, "Texas made unallowable Children's Health Insurance Program payments for beneficiaries assigned more than one identification number," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region6/62010003.pdf>.
31. Medicaid Contract Audit Section, "Ohio Department of Medicaid: Improper capitation payments," Ohio Auditor of State (2021), https://ohioauditor.gov/auditsearch/Reports/2022/Improper_Medicaid_Capitation_Payments_2022_Franklin_FINAL.pdf.
32. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Duplicate payments for Medicaid recipients with multiple identification numbers," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2017), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/3F1A6EA18EBD6826862580F1004ED7E2/\\$FILE/000132B0.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/3F1A6EA18EBD6826862580F1004ED7E2/$FILE/000132B0.pdf).
33. Auditor General, "Department of Healthcare and Family Services financial audit for the year ended June 30, 2014," Illinois Auditor General (2015), <https://www.auditor.illinois.gov/Audit-Reports/Compliance-Agency-List/DHFS/FY14-DHFS-Fin-Full.pdf>.
34. Auditor General, "Department of Healthcare and Family Services compliance examination for the two years ended June 30, 2013 and financial audit for the year ended June 30, 2013," Illinois Auditor General (2014), <https://www.auditor.illinois.gov/Audit-Reports/Compliance-Agency-List/DHFS/FY13-DHFS-Fin-Comp-Full.pdf>.
35. Ibid.
36. Office of Inspector General, "Nearly all states made capitation payments for beneficiaries who were concurrently enrolled in a Medicaid managed care program in two states," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/52000025.pdf>.
37. Office of Inspector General, "Minnesota made capitation payments to managed care organizations for Medicaid beneficiaries with concurrent eligibility in another state," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://www.oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51900032.pdf>.
38. Office of Inspector General, "Ohio made capitation payments to managed care organizations for Medicaid beneficiaries with concurrent eligibility in another state," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51900023.pdf>.
39. Office of Inspector General, "Illinois made capitation payments to managed care organizations for Medicaid beneficiaries with concurrent eligibility in another state," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51900031.pdf>.
40. Office of Inspector General, "Nearly all states made capitation payments for beneficiaries who were concurrently enrolled in a Medicaid managed care program in two states," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/52000025.pdf>.
41. Ibid.
42. The Stephen Group, "Arkansas Health Reform Task Force: Volume I, Findings," The Stephen Group (2015), <https://www.stephengroupinc.com/download/final-report-volume-i-findings-report>.
43. Office of the State Auditor, "NJ FamilyCare eligibility determinations," New Jersey Office of Legislative Services (2018), <https://pub.njleg.state.nj.us/publications/auditor/2018/544016.pdf>.
44. Jonathan Ingram, "Manage effectively: Make Medicaid more accountable," Paragon Health Institute (2021), <https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/State-Health-Care-Policy.pdf>.
45. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Medicaid eligibility: Modified adjusted gross income determination process," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2018), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/0C8153D09184378186258361005A0F27/\\$FILE/0001B0AB.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/0C8153D09184378186258361005A0F27/$FILE/0001B0AB.pdf).
46. Office of the State Auditor, "NJ FamilyCare eligibility determinations," New Jersey Office of Legislative Services (2018), <https://pub.njleg.state.nj.us/publications/auditor/2018/544016.pdf>.
47. Financial Audit Division, "Medical assistance eligibility: Adults without children," Minnesota Office of the Legislative Auditor (2018), <https://www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/fad/pdf/fad1818.pdf>.
48. Financial Audit Division, "Oversight of MNsure eligibility determinations for public health care programs," Minnesota Office of the Legislative Auditor (2016), <https://www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/fad/pdf/fad1602.pdf>.
49. Jon Halwes et al., "Medicaid managed care program," Missouri State Auditor (2020), https://app.auditor.mo.gov/Repository/Press/2020088_7166367580.pdf.
50. Financial Audit Division, "Medical assistance eligibility: Adults without children," Minnesota Office of the Legislative Auditor (2018), <https://www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/fad/pdf/fad1818.pdf>.
51. The Stephen Group, "Arkansas Health Reform Task Force: Volume I, Findings," The Stephen Group (2015), <https://www.stephengroupinc.com/download/final-report-volume-i-findings-report>.
52. The Stephen Group, "Arkansas Health Reform Task Force: Volume I, Findings," The Stephen Group (2015), <https://www.stephengroupinc.com/download/final-report-volume-i-findings-report>.
53. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Identification of incarcerated Medicaid recipients," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2018), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/publicreports.nsf/0/a398ff08a6734bb6862583400064d62c/\\$file/0001ab4e.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/publicreports.nsf/0/a398ff08a6734bb6862583400064d62c/$file/0001ab4e.pdf).
54. Jon Halwes et al., "Medicaid managed care program," Missouri State Auditor (2020), https://app.auditor.mo.gov/Repository/Press/2020088_7166367580.pdf.
55. Medicaid Contract Audit Section, "Ohio Department of Medicaid: Improper capitation payments," Ohio Auditor of State (2021), https://ohioauditor.gov/auditsearch/Reports/2022/Improper_Medicaid_Capitation_Payments_2022_Franklin_FINAL.pdf.
56. Office of Inspector General, "California Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41806220.pdf>.

57. Office of Inspector General, "Illinois Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51800026.pdf>.
58. Office of Inspector General, "Ohio Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51700008.pdf>.
59. Office of Inspector General, "The Minnesota state Medicaid agency made capitation payments to managed care organizations after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51700049.pdf>.
60. Office of Inspector General, "Wisconsin Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51700006.pdf>.
61. Office of Inspector General, "Georgia Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41506183.pdf>.
62. Office of Inspector General, "Tennessee Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41506190.pdf>.
63. Office of Inspector General, "Texas Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region6/61605004.pdf>.
64. Office of Inspector General, "Florida Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2016), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41506182.pdf>.
65. Office of Inspector General, "Kansas Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region7/72005125.pdf>.
66. Office of Inspector General, "North Carolina Medicaid managed care organizations received capitation payments after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41600112.pdf>.
67. Office of Inspector General, "The New York state Medicaid agency made capitation payments to managed care organizations after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41906223.pdf>.
68. Office of Inspector General, "The Indiana state Medicaid agency made capitation payments to managed care organizations after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51900007.pdf>.
69. Office of Inspector General, "Michigan made made capitation payments to managed care entities after beneficiaries' deaths," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51700048.pdf>.
70. Office of the State Auditor, "NJ FamilyCare eligibility determinations," New Jersey Office of Legislative Services (2018), <https://pub.njleg.state.nj.us/publications/auditor/2018/544016.pdf>.
71. Jon Halwes et al., "Medicaid managed care program," Missouri State Auditor (2020), https://app.auditor.mo.gov/Repository/Press/2020088_7166367580.pdf.
72. Medicaid Contract Audit Section, "Ohio Department of Medicaid: Improper capitation payments," Ohio Auditor of State (2021), https://ohioauditor.gov/auditsearch/Reports/2022/Improper_Medicaid_Capitation_Payments_2022_Franklin_FINAL.pdf.
73. Auditor General, "Single audit report: Fiscal year ended June 30, 2018," Rhode Island Office of the Auditor General (2019), http://www.oag.ri.gov/reports/SA_RI_2018.pdf.
74. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Improper payments for deceased Medicaid recipients," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2017), [https://app.la.gov/PublicReports.nsf/077B8098FDA14B76862581E7005E3482/\\$FILE/00016A43.pdf](https://app.la.gov/PublicReports.nsf/077B8098FDA14B76862581E7005E3482/$FILE/00016A43.pdf).
75. Auditor General, "Department of Healthcare and Family Services compliance examination for the two years ended June 30, 2013 and financial audit for the year ended June 30, 2013," Illinois Auditor General (2014), <https://www.auditor.illinois.gov/Audit-Reports/Compliance-Agency-List/DHFS/FY13-DHFS-Fin-Comp-Full.pdf>.
76. Auditor General, "Department of Healthcare and Family Services financial audit for the year ended June 30, 2014," Illinois Auditor General (2015), <https://www.auditor.illinois.gov/Audit-Reports/Compliance-Agency-List/DHFS/FY14-DHFS-Fin-Full.pdf>.
77. Hayden Dublois and Jonathan Ingram, "Ineligible Medicaid enrollees are costing taxpayers billions," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/ineligible-medicare-enrollees-costing-taxpayers-billions>.
78. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
79. Ibid.
80. Ibid.
81. Ibid.
82. Ibid.
83. Ibid.
84. Ibid.
85. Sarah Sugar et al., "Medicaid churning and continuity of care: Evidence and policy considerations before and after the COVID-19 pandemic," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/private/pdf/2653366/medicaid-churning-ib.pdf>.
86. Ibid.
87. Ibid.
88. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
89. Michel Boudreaux et al., "Accuracy of Medicaid reporting in the ACS: Preliminary results from linked data," State Health Access Data Assistance Center (2013), https://www.shadac.org/sites/default/files/publications/ACSUndercount_WorkingPaper_0.pdf.

90. Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Commerce and the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the number of Medicaid enrollees in 2019.
91. The U.S. Census Bureau reports that 64.1 million people were enrolled in Medicaid in 2019, according to data collected through the American Community Survey. See, e.g., Census Bureau, "Table HI-05_ACS: Health insurance coverage status and type of coverage by state and age for all persons – 2019," U.S. Department of Commerce (2020), https://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/demo/tables/health-insurance/2020/acs-hi/hi05_acs.xlsx.
92. CMS reports that 74.3 million people were enrolled in Medicaid in December 2019, according to data collected through the Medicaid Budget and Expenditure System. See, e.g., Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "October to December 2019 Medicaid MBES enrollment," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/downloads/viii-group-break-out-q1-2020.xlsx>.
93. The Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission reports that 73.9 million people were enrolled in Medicaid in the average month of fiscal year 2019. See, e.g., Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, "Medicaid enrollment and total spending levels and annual growth, FYs 1970–2020," Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (2021), <https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/EXHIBIT-10.-Medicaid-Enrollment-and-Total-Spending-Levels-and-Annual-Growth-FYs-1970–2020.pdf>.
94. Office of the Inspector General, "California made Medicaid payments on behalf of newly eligible beneficiaries who did not meet federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region9/91602023.pdf>.
95. Office of the Inspector General, "California made Medicaid payments on behalf of non-newly eligible beneficiaries who did not meet federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region9/91702002.pdf>.
96. Office of Inspector General, "New York did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region2/21501015.pdf>.
97. Office of Inspector General, "New York did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some non-newly eligible beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region2/21601005.pdf>.
98. Office of Inspector General, "Colorado did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region7/71604228.pdf>.
99. Office of Inspector General, "Kentucky did not always perform Medicaid eligibility determinations for non-newly eligible beneficiaries in accordance with federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41608047.pdf>.
100. Office of Inspector General, "Kentucky did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41508044.pdf>.
101. Office of Inspector General, "Ohio did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51800027.pdf>.
102. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Medicaid eligibility: Modified adjusted gross income determination process," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2018), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/0C8153D09184378186258361005A0F27/\\$FILE/0001B0AB.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/0C8153D09184378186258361005A0F27/$FILE/0001B0AB.pdf).
103. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Medicaid eligibility: Wage verification process of the expansion population," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2018), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/publicreports.nsf/0/1cdd30d9c8286082862583400065e5f6/\\$file/0001abc3.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/publicreports.nsf/0/1cdd30d9c8286082862583400065e5f6/$file/0001abc3.pdf).
104. Financial Audit Division, "Medical assistance eligibility: Adults without children," Minnesota Office of the Legislative Auditor (2018), <https://www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/fad/pdf/fad1818.pdf>.
105. Sam Adolphsen and Jonathan Ingram, "Stopping the Medicaid madness: How Congress and states can start salvaging some program integrity," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/stopping-the-medicaid-madness-how-congress-and-states-can-start-salvaging-some-program-integrity>.
106. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
107. 42 C.F.R. § 435.916 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2021-title42-vol4/pdf/CFR-2021-title42-vol4-sec435-916.pdf>.
108. Sarah Sugar et al., "Medicaid churning and continuity of care: Evidence and policy considerations before and after the COVID-19 pandemic," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/private/pdf/265366/medicaid-churning-ib.pdf>.
109. Scott Centorino et al., "Stamping out fraud: Why the Trump administration should require food stamp enrollees to report out-of-state moves," Foundation for Government Accountability (2019), <https://thefga.org/paper/trump-administration-require-food-stamp-address-change>.
110. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
111. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Medicaid program: Eligibility changes under the Affordable Care Act of 2010," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2012), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2012-03-23/pdf/2012-6560.pdf>.
112. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
113. 42 C.F.R. § 435.916 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2021-title42-vol4/pdf/CFR-2021-title42-vol4-sec435-916.pdf>.
114. Census Bureau, "CPS historical migration and geographic mobility tables: Reason for move (specific categories) – 1999–2021," U.S. Department of Commerce (2022), https://www2.census.gov/programs-surveys/demo/tables/geographic-mobility/time-series/historic/hst_mig_a_5.xlsx.
115. Alli Fick and Jonathan Ingram, "Top five unemployment insurance fraud schemes — and how to stop them," Foundation for Government Accountability (2021), <https://thefga.org/paper/top-five-ui-fraud-schemes>.

116. The Stephen Group, "Arkansas Health Reform Task Force: Volume I, Findings," The Stephen Group (2015), <https://www.stephengroupinc.com/download/final-report-volume-i-findings-report>.
117. Office of the State Auditor, "NJ FamilyCare eligibility determinations," New Jersey Office of Legislative Services (2018), <https://pub.njleg.state.nj.us/publications/auditor/2018/544016.pdf>.
118. Press Office, "Michigan AG Dana Nessel charges Detroit man with using stolen identities to commit Medicaid fraud," Michigan Department of the Attorney General (2022), <https://www.michigan.gov/ag/news/press-releases/2022/10/06/michigan-ag-dana-nessel-charges-detroit-man-with-using-stolen-identities-to-commit-medicaid-fraud>.
119. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
120. Ibid.
121. Ibid.
122. Ibid.
123. 42 C.F.R. § 435.608 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2021-title42-vol4/pdf/CFR-2021-title42-vol4-sec435-608.pdf>.
124. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
125. Ibid.
126. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program eligibility levels," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.medicare.gov/medicaid/national-medicare-chip-program-information/medicaid-childrens-health-insurance-program-basic-health-program-eligibility-levels/index.html>.
127. Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on annualized income at the federal poverty level, disaggregated by household size. See, e.g., Office of the Secretary, "Annual update of the HHS poverty guidelines," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-01-21/pdf/2022-01166.pdf>.
128. Tricia Brooks et al., "Medicaid and CHIP eligibility, enrollment, and cost sharing policies as of January 2020: Findings from a 50-state survey," Kaiser Family Foundation (2020), <https://files.kff.org/attachment/Report-Medicaid-and-CHIP-Eligibility,-Enrollment-and-Cost-Sharing-Policies-as-of-January-2020.pdf>.
129. Ibid.
130. 42 C.F.R. § 457.570 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2021-title42-vol4/pdf/CFR-2021-title42-vol4-sec457-570.pdf>.
131. Ibid.
132. 42 U.S.C. § 1397cc (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2020-title42/pdf/USCODE-2020-title42-chap7-subchapXXI-sec1397cc.pdf>.
133. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
134. Ibid.
135. 42 U.S.C. § 1397bb (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2020-title42/pdf/USCODE-2020-title42-chap7-subchapXXI-sec1397bb.pdf>.
136. Ian M. Goldstein et al., "The impact of recent CHIP eligibility expansions on children's insurance coverage, 2008–12," Health Affairs (2014), <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/epdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0208>.
137. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
138. Ibid.
139. Nicholas Horton, "The Medicaid Pac-Man: How Medicaid is consuming state budgets," Foundation for Government Accountability (2019), <https://thefga.org/paper/medicaid-pac-man>.
140. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
141. Ibid.
142. Ibid.
143. Ibid.
144. Ibid.
145. Jonathan Ingram, "Why closing the broad-based categorical eligibility loophole will not bust state budgets," Foundation for Government Accountability (2019), <https://thefga.org/paper/why-closing-the-broad-based-categorical-eligibility-loophole-will-not-bust-state-budgets>.
146. Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on total expenditures, administrative expenditures, and monthly enrollment during fiscal year 2021, disaggregated by state.
147. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Financial management report for fiscal year 2021," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.medicare.gov/medicaid/financial-management/downloads/financial-management-report-fy2021.zip>.
148. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "October - December 2020 Medicaid MBES enrollment," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.medicare.gov/medicaid/program-information/downloads/viii-group-break-out-q1-2021.xlsx>.

149. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "January – March 2021 Medicaid MBES enrollment," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/downloads/viii-group-break-out-q2-2021.xlsx>.
150. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "April – June 2021 Medicaid MBES enrollment," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/downloads/viii-group-break-out-q3-2021.xlsx>.
151. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "July – September 2021 Medicaid MBES enrollment," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/downloads/viii-group-break-out-q4-2021.xlsx>.
152. Average monthly enrollment levels accounted for between 88.5 percent and 88.7 percent of the variance in total administrative costs in fiscal year 2021.
153. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
154. Ibid.
155. Ibid.
156. Ibid.
157. Ibid.
158. Ibid.
159. Ibid.
160. Ibid.
161. Ibid.
162. Ibid.
163. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "2021 Medicaid and CHIP supplemental improper payment data," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2021-medicaid-chip-supplemental-improper-payment-data.pdf>.
164. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
165. Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the estimated number of ineligible and potentially ineligible enrollees in California's Medicaid program, disaggregated by newly-eligible and non-newly-eligible eligibility groups.
166. Office of the Inspector General, "California made Medicaid payments on behalf of newly eligible beneficiaries who did not meet federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region9/91602023.pdf>.
167. Office of the Inspector General, "California made Medicaid payments on behalf of non-newly eligible beneficiaries who did not meet federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region9/91702002.pdf>.
168. Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the estimated number of ineligible enrollees in California's Medicaid program, disaggregated by newly-eligible and non-newly-eligible eligibility groups.
169. Office of Inspector General, "New York did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2018), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region2/21501015.pdf>.
170. Office of Inspector General, "New York did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some non-newly eligible beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region2/21601005.pdf>.
171. Office of Inspector General, "Colorado did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2019), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region7/71604228.pdf>.
172. Office of Inspector General, "Kentucky did not always perform Medicaid eligibility determinations for non-newly eligible beneficiaries in accordance with federal and state requirements," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41608047.pdf>.
173. Office of Inspector General, "Kentucky did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2017), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region4/41508044.pdf>.
174. Office of Inspector General, "Ohio did not correctly determine Medicaid eligibility for some newly enrolled beneficiaries," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020), <https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region5/51800027.pdf>.
175. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Medicaid eligibility: Modified adjusted gross income determination process," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2018), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/0C8153D09184378186258361005A0F27/\\$FILE/0001B0AB.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/PublicReports.nsf/0C8153D09184378186258361005A0F27/$FILE/0001B0AB.pdf).
176. Medicaid Audit Unit, "Medicaid eligibility: Wage verification process of the expansion population," Louisiana Legislative Auditor (2018), [https://app.lla.state.la.us/publicreports.nsf/0/1cdd30d9c8286082862583400065e5f6/\\$file/0001abc3.pdf](https://app.lla.state.la.us/publicreports.nsf/0/1cdd30d9c8286082862583400065e5f6/$file/0001abc3.pdf).
177. Financial Audit Division, "Medical assistance eligibility: Adults without children," Minnesota Office of the Legislative Auditor (2018), <https://www.auditor.leg.state.mn.us/fad/pdf/fad1818.pdf>.
178. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
179. 42 C.F.R. § 435.916 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2021-title42-vol4/pdf/CFR-2021-title42-vol4-sec435-916.pdf>.
180. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Medicaid program: Eligibility changes under the Affordable Care Act of 2010," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2011), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2011-08-17/pdf/2011-20756.pdf>.

181. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
182. Authors’ calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the total amount of federal improper Medicaid and CHIP payments, the total improper payment rate, and the eligibility error rate, disaggregated by year. See, e.g., Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “PERM error rate findings and reports,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Monitoring-Programs/Medicaid-and-CHIP-Compliance/PERM/PERMErrorRateFindingsandReport>.
183. Authors’ calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the combined amount of improper federal Medicaid and CHIP spending, disaggregated by program, eligibility group, and type of error. See, e.g., See, e.g., Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “2021 Medicaid and CHIP supplemental improper payment data,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2021-medicaid-chip-supplemental-improper-payment-data.pdf>.
184. Ibid.
185. Ibid.
186. Victoria Eardley and Jonathan Ingram, “How the Trump administration can crack down on Medicaid fraud,” Foundation for Government Accountability (2018), <https://thefga.org/paper/medicaid-fraud-reform-trump-administration>.
187. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
188. Authors’ calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the annual cost of the proposed rule, trended forward an additional five years, disaggregated by provision, source of funds, and program.
189. Ibid.
190. Authors’ calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on total Medicaid expenditures in fiscal year 2021, disaggregated by state and category. See, e.g., Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Financial management report for fiscal year 2021,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/financial-management/downloads/financial-management-report-fy2021.zip>.
191. Nicholas Horton, “The Medicaid Pac-Man: How Medicaid is consuming state budgets,” Foundation for Government Accountability (2019), <https://thefga.org/paper/medicaid-pac-man>.
192. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
193. Authors’ calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the annual cost of the proposed rule, trended forward an additional five years, disaggregated by provision, source of funds, and program.
194. Jonathan Ingram and Nic Horton, “A budget crisis in three parts: How ObamaCare is bankrupting taxpayers,” Foundation for Government Accountability (2018), <https://thefga.org/paper/budget-crisis-three-parts-obamacare-bankrupting-taxpayers>.
195. Authors’ calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the combined amount of improper federal Medicaid and CHIP spending, disaggregated by program, eligibility group, and type of error. See, e.g., See, e.g., Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “2021 Medicaid and CHIP supplemental improper payment data,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2021-medicaid-chip-supplemental-improper-payment-data.pdf>.
196. House Rules Committee, “Rules Committee print 117-18: Text of H.R. 5376, Build Back Better Act,” U.S. House of Representatives (2021), <https://www.congress.gov/117/cprt/HPRT46234/CPRT-117HPRT46234.pdf>.
197. Public Law 117-169 (2022), <https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hr5376/BILLS-117hr5376enr.pdf>.
198. 5 U.S.C. § 706(2)(C) (2020), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2020-title5/pdf/USCODE-2020-title5-part1-chap7-sec706.pdf>.
199. 5 U.S.C. § 706(2)(A) (2020), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2020-title5/pdf/USCODE-2020-title5-part1-chap7-sec706.pdf>.
200. U.S. Constitution, Amendment X (2017), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-CONAN-2017/pdf/GPO-CONAN-2017-7.pdf>.
201. U.S. Constitution, Article I, § 8 (2017), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-CONAN-2017/pdf/GPO-CONAN-2017-6.pdf>.
202. 5 U.S.C. § 706(2)(B) (2020), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2020-title5/pdf/USCODE-2020-title5-part1-chap7-sec706.pdf>.
203. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
204. House Rules Committee, “Rules Committee print 117-18: Text of H.R. 5376, Build Back Better Act,” U.S. House of Representatives (2021), <https://www.congress.gov/117/cprt/HPRT46234/CPRT-117HPRT46234.pdf>.
205. Public Law 117-169 (2022), <https://www.congress.gov/117/bills/hr5376/BILLS-117hr5376enr.pdf>.
206. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
207. Authors’ calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services on the combined amount of improper federal Medicaid and CHIP spending, disaggregated by program, eligibility group, and type of error. See, e.g., See, e.g., Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “2021 Medicaid and CHIP supplemental improper payment data,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2021), <https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2021-medicaid-chip-supplemental-improper-payment-data.pdf>.
208. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.

209. Motor Vehicle Manufacturers Assoc. v. State Farm Auto Mutual Ins. Co., 463 U.S. 29 (1983), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=759595841034114890.
210. Burlington Truck Lines v. United States, 371 U.S. 156 (1962), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=13877070253057187976.
211. 5 U.S.C. § 706(2)(C) (2020), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2020-title5/pdf/USCODE-2020-title5-partI-chap7-sec706.pdf>.
212. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
213. Executive Order 14009 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2021-02-02/pdf/2021-02252.pdf>.
214. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
215. 42 C.F.R. § 435.916 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2021-title42-vol4/pdf/CFR-2021-title42-vol4-sec435-916.pdf>.
216. Ibid.
217. Ibid.
218. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, “Streamlining the Medicaid, Children’s Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-09-07/pdf/2022-18875.pdf>.
219. Centers for Medicaid and Medicaid Services, “Medicaid program: Eligibility changes under the Affordable Care Act of 2010,” U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2011), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2011-08-17/pdf/2011-20756.pdf>.
220. Ibid.
221. U.S. Constitution, Amendment X (2017), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-CONAN-2017/pdf/GPO-CONAN-2017-7.pdf>.
222. U.S. Constitution, Article I, § 8 (2017), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-CONAN-2017/pdf/GPO-CONAN-2017-6.pdf>.
223. 5 U.S.C. § 706(2)(B) (2020), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2020-title5/pdf/USCODE-2020-title5-partI-chap7-sec706.pdf>.
224. Ibid.
225. City of Philadelphia v. Sessions, 280 F. Supp. 3d 579 (E.D. Pa. 2017), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=11140554450489827956.
226. U.S. Constitution, Amendment X (2017), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-CONAN-2017/pdf/GPO-CONAN-2017-7.pdf>.
227. U.S. v. Darby, 312 U.S. 100 (1941), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=1183543472021488573.
228. U.S. Constitution, Article I, § 8 (2017), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-CONAN-2017/pdf/GPO-CONAN-2017-6.pdf>.
229. Pennhurst State School & Hospital v. Halderman, 451 U.S. 1 (1981), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=5810234674667507809.
230. City of Phila. v. Sessions, 280 F. Supp. 3d 579 (E.D. Pa. 2017), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=11140554450489827956.
231. NFIB v. Sebelius, 567 U.S. 519 (2012), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=12815172896965834886.
232. Ibid.
233. Ibid.
234. Ibid.
235. Pennhurst State School and Hospital v. Halderman, 451 U.S. 1 (1981), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=13878865053463720829.
236. NFIB v. Sebelius, 567 U.S. 519 (2012), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=12815172896965834886.
237. Ibid.
238. Ibid.
239. Ibid.
240. 42 C.F.R. § 430.35 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2021-title42-vol4/pdf/CFR-2021-title42-vol4-sec430-35.pdf>.
241. 42 C.F.R. § 457.204 (2021), <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2021-title42-vol4/pdf/CFR-2021-title42-vol4-sec457-204.pdf>.
242. Authors’ calculations based upon data provided by the National Association of State Budget Officers on total state expenditures, disaggregated by funding source and budget category. See, e.g, Brian Sigritz et al., “2021 state expenditures report: Fiscal years 2019-2021,” National Association of State Budget Officers (2021), https://higherlogicdownload.s3.amazonaws.com/NASBO/9d2d2db1-c943-4f1b-b750-0fca152d64c2/UploadedImages/SER%20Archive/2021_State_Expenditure_Report_S.pdf.
243. Ibid.
244. NFIB v. Sebelius, 567 U.S. 519 (2012), https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=12815172896965834886.
245. Ibid.
246. Ibid.
247. Ibid.
248. Sam Adolphsen and Jonathan Ingram, “Stopping the Medicaid madness: How Congress and states can start salvaging some program integrity,” Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/stopping-the-medicaid-madness-how-congress-and-states-can-start-salvaging-some-program-integrity>.
249. Ibid.

250. Ibid.
251. Ibid.
252. Ibid.
253. Ibid.
254. Administration for Strategic Preparedness and Response, "October 13, 2022 renewal of the determination that a public health emergency exists," U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2022), <https://aspr.hhs.gov/legal/PHE/Pages/covid19-13Oct2022.aspx>.
255. Sam Adolphsen and Jonathan Ingram, "Stopping the Medicaid madness: How Congress and states can start salvaging some program integrity," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <https://thefga.org/paper/stopping-the-medicaid-madness-how-congress-and-states-can-start-salvaging-some-program-integrity>.



SolutionsProject.org | @OppSolutions

75 N Woodward Ave #80038 | Tallahassee, FL 32313
(202) 487-8652